
`TOWN OF DERRY

ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT MINUTES

October 21, 2021
Members Present





Members Absent
Lynn Perkins, Chairman




Crystal Morin
Craig Corbett, Vice Chair – Remote
Heather Evans, Secretary
Allan Virr
Alternates Present





Alternates Absent
Donald Burgess

Gaspar Obimba  
Michael Donlon

Richard Tripp

Code Enforcement
Robert Wentworth, Assistant Building Inspector
Mr.  Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. with the salute to the flag.  Mr. Perkins stated that due to the State of Emergency declared by the Governor as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and in accordance with the Governor’s Emergency Order #12 this public body is authorized to meet now physically and also electronically. As such this meeting is being held and will also be providing public access to the meeting by telephone with additional access possibilities by video utilizing the ZOOM app for the electronic meeting.  To participate in this meeting, you can be present or by dialing 323-909-140 or by clicking on the website address:  derrycam.org/TuneIn  the phone numbers are 646-558-865 or 312-626-6799  meeting ID: 323-909-140 or if anybody has a problem, please call 603-845-5585 or email at:  ginnyrioux@derrynh.org.  In the event that the public is unable to access the meeting, the meeting will be adjourned and rescheduled otherwise the meeting will end at 10:00 PM.  Mr. Perkins said that all votes taken are taken during this meeting shall be done by roll call vote. 
Mr. Perkins stated that in keeping with the mask mandate it has been reviewed that if all parties can maintain 6’ distances then do not require to wear, however, if more comfortable to wearing then also have that option.
The Board members introduced themselves.
Mr. Perkins informed the Board that the following case tabled from the meeting of October 7, 2021, where the Board had requested additional information to be provided with regard to property 
It was noted for the record that Mr. Perkins would step down Mr. Corbett would chair also Mr. Tripp and Mr. Burgess would sit for the following case.
21-129
Charles Marshall


Marshall Realty, LLC

The applicant is requesting a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-46.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the building to be utilized for mixed residential and commercial use at 17 Thornton Street, Parcel ID 37084, Zoned MDR.

Charles Marshall, owner, said that he had rewritten and submitted additional information to the office as requested.  

Mr. Corbett said that they had received the information submitted.

Mr. Marshall reviewed the required criteria for the record.  Mr. Marshall said that the property was very unique, and the previous owner had started renovating the property and was trying to continue to work on it but was told that he needed a variance to continue what he was looking to do.  He reviewed the proposed layout for the record.
Board Questions
Mr. Virr said that he did not see a copy of the deed in the file only a mortgage security deed.  Mr. Marshall said that he believed he had submitted that when originally applied.

Mr. Perkins said that the Board requires a copy of a deed as proof of ownership or a purchase and sales agreement as interest in representing case.  Mr. Marshall said that he has 30 pages of paperwork in an email but not hard copy with him.

Mr. Tripp motioned to continue the case to the next meeting so as a copy of the deed could be submitted.
Seconded by Mr. Burgess.

Motion failed.
Mr. Virr asked if a possibly continue case and in motion request a copy of deed to be submitted.

Mr. Corbett said that would be an option but if in event of an appeal being filed would be a possible area for concern.  

Mr. Tripp said that he thought the Board should discuss any other areas of concern before voting to continue.

Mr. Virr said that he wished to have the applicant address parking as he had some concerns.  He said that he would like to see more information on the parking and something from the DOT allowing parking along Chester Road.  Mr. Marshall reviewed the parking for the area. 

Mr. Mackey said that the Town’s jurisdiction is from traffic circle to Pond Road then the State takes over from there.

Mr. Burgess said that since the applicant was not actually sure of what he wants to be there so feel would need to come back.  He said a coffee shop such as Aroma Joes or ice cream place like Moos would be a bad fit.  Mr. Marshall said he currently has a heating and air conditioning business that possibly in the future would use the front area as a show room but today he was seeking approval for an apartment that has already been framed on the first floor and was told he needed a variance first before he could let anyone live there.  Mr. Marshall said that Pizzano’s was located across the street and always have cars lined up along both sides of the road.
Mr. Corbett said that he also had concerns with parking.  Mr. Marshall described the pictures submitted to the Board for the record.

Mr. Corbett asked what other items were utilized in the building.  Mr. Marshall said that it was a mixed use and described the building layout for the record.

Mr. Virr said that he drove by the building recently and was surprised to see the changes that have been performed to the building and it has been very much improved.  

Mrs. Evans asked if the Board could possibly take a brief recess so the applicant could print off the deed information.

Mr. Tripp said that he also went by the property and noticed all the changes.  He asked if the previous owner had done the renovations.  Mr. Marshall said yes, that the former owner had framed off the apartment but stopped and was never finished.  He said that he recently upgraded the service to the property and it had been approved.

Mr. Tripp asked what was the area on the right side was used as.  Mr. Marshall said that it was an office and described the floor layout for the record.

Mr. Corbett said that he would entertain a motion to table to the next meeting.

Mr. Virr motioned to table case #21-129 Charles Marshall, Marshall Realty, LLC. to the next available meeting.  

Seconded by Mr. Tripp.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett
Mr. Corbett noted that the applicant would need to submit a copy of the deed prior to the next meeting.

Mr. Mackey said that the next meeting is scheduled for November 4, 2021.

It was noted for the record that Mr. Perkins would resume his position as Chair and that Mr. Donlon would sit for the following case.

21-131
Derry Retail Management, LLC

Owner:  Panagiota Arfanakis Revocable Trust

Panagiota Arfanakis, Trustee
The applicant is requesting a variance to terms the terms of Article VI, Section 165-42.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to remove the existing building and terminate used car sales use and construct a new 3,500 square foot medical dental office on the property located at 38 Manchester Road, Parcel ID 08002,  Zoned IND IV
Attorney Daniel Muller, Cronin, Bisson & Zalinsky, P.C., said that he was representing the applicant and that Rachel Miller was also present virtually to assist with case.  Attorney Muller reviewed the proposal and application criteria for the record.  He said that the Planning Board would be reviewing the parking, lighting and landscape of the area.  He described the property as currently having 2 structures on a small lot that would be removed and a new structure be built on the property. Attorney Muller said that his client likes this sort of environment and it fits the area.
Board Questions

Mr. Virr said that the lot variant element for criteria number one and know what seeking but feel not answer the hardship factor.  Attorney Muller said he apologizes and explained for the record.

Mr. Corbett asked how the area for 30 parking spaces was determined.  Ms. Miller said that there would be one dentist and 8 to 9 employees at all times.

Mr. Virr asked if the entrance and exit would stay the same.  Ms. Miller described the entrance and exit areas for the record.

Mr. Perkins asked if the existing entrance to Ocean State was looking at being utilized.  Ms. Miller said yes, the proposal is to have a right turn only from Route 28 and the second access would be on Ashleigh Drive.
Mr. Perkins indicated that the second access on the map provided showed Ashleigh Drive as the area however it was the entrance to Ocean State parking lot.

There was some discussion with regards to access and egress.

Attorney Muller described the proposed plan for the record.

Mr. Virr asked if the building behind the building would also be rented out.  Attorney Muller said that he believes that building would also be removed and only one building would be on the property.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Mackey provided information with regard to the property for the record.

· The applicants are requesting approval to remove the existing structures on the property and to construct a new 3,500 sq. ft. building to be utilized for an Aspen Dental Office.

· The property is located in the Industrial IV Zoning District which does not list “Medical Office” as a permitted use, although “professional office” is listed as being allowed.  It appears that medical office was not included in the list of permitted uses when the Planning Board revised the list of permitted uses back in April of this year.

· If approved, a detailed site plan will be submitted to the Planning Office for review by the Technical Review Committee and site plan approval by the Planning Board.  Issues such as landscaping, parking, site lighting, etc. will be discussed at that time.

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board.  

Mr. Donlon asked asked if only one building being proposed.  Attorney Muller said yes, a single story office building was proposed and believe was part of application submitted to the Board.
Mr. Virr said that he always considered a dentist office as being a professional office.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request. He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

No one spoke in favor of the request.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

No one spoke in opposition of the request.

Mrs. Evans motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Deliberative Session

Mr. Perkins said that he agrees with he comments made by Mr. Virr and Mr. Corbett of professional office being an oversite.  He said that the property has historically been a car dealership and seeking to diminish use and feel this would be a better fit.

Mr. Corbett said it would be an upgrade to what is currently there and enhance the area.

Mrs. Evans said she also agrees that the use would be a better fit for the area.

Mr. Virr said that the existing structure was an eye sight and would be glad to see it removed and something better in its place.
Mr. Donlon said he also agrees with the Board.  He said he also felt that 99 percent of people would use other access as there would be no light issue.

Mr. Perkins said the matters of parking, egress, lighting, etc. are matters for the Planning Board to review.  He said that a condition of as presented and subject to Planning Board review would be required.
Mr. Mackey said that it would be a medical office building on site other than the setbacks such as curb cuts, etc. would be under the Town engineers and Planning Board’s review.  The applicant would only have to return if having to shift the building and not be able to meet the required setbacks.

Mr. Virr said that a condition of being subject to Planning Board  site review.

Mr. Corbett motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Mrs. Evans motioned on case #21-131 Derry Retail Management, LLC, Owner:  Panagiota Arfanakis Revocable Trust, Panagiota Arfanakis, Trustee to Grant a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-42.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to remove the existing building and terminate used car sales use and construct a new 3,500 square foot medical dental office on the property at 38 Manchester Road, Parcel ID 08002,  Zoned IND IV with the following conditions:
1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and   inspections.
2. Subject to Planning Board Site Review.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  

Mr. Corbett:
Yes.

Mr. Virr:
Yes.

Mrs. Evans:
Yes.

Mr. Donlon:
Yes.

Mr. Perkins:
Yes.

The application was Granted by a vote of 5-0-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
Approval of Minutes
Mrs. Evans  motioned to approve  the minutes of September 16, 2021, as written
Seconded by Mr. Tripp.
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp,  Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.

Adjourn

Mr. Corbett motioned to adjourn.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
Adjourn at 8:39 pm 
Minutes transcribed from notes & tape:

Ginny Rioux

Recording Clerk
Approval of Minutes on November 4, 2021

Mr. Corbett motioned to approve the minutes of October 21, 2021 as written.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
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